Vocational Annual Review Meeting Minutes

            Tuesday, January 10, 2012

The Vocational Annual Review Meeting took place on Tuesday, January 12, 2012 at 3:35 p.m. in the GCMS High School agriculture room. Those in attendance were: Nick Elder, Jason Mackinson, Kathy Novotney, Cindy Wade, and Sharon Pool.

Each teacher reported on their curriculum area, pacing in various subjects, as well as any new projects or concerns.  

Nick Elder, Business

The first hour Accounting class is going well.  While the class has a smaller enrollment than last year, Mr. Elder is very pleased with the pacing of the curriculum.  Nick now teaches two sections of Introduction to Business.  Since textbooks for this course had not been updated in 15 years, books were purchased for the class for the 2011-2012 school year.  Nick said that the textbooks have made a tremendous improvement in the topics covered, since everything is current.  The Marketing class has 16 students.  Like last year, the students will be working together in groups to sell advertisements for the GCMS yearbook.  This project was quite successful last year, and the yearbook had an increase in ads.  Mr. Elder reports that selling incentives such as earning Casey gift cards has helped motivate the marketing groups to sell to more businesses.  Due to one student failing course and needing to attend class during Co-op time, the Co-op group is down to eleven students.  This year, four additional businesses agreed to host a student worker.  Those businesses are:  High-Tech Towers, Specialty Grains, Hustedts’, and Kuhn’s.  All have been successful endeavors.  Earlier this week, Mr. Elder had the opportunity to make a presentation about Co-op to the Gibson City Lions’ Club.  This was a good way to promote the program, and possibly find some additional locations for student placement in the future.  Applications for the 2012-2013 Co-op program will be available to students beginning January 17, 2012.  
Jason Mackinson, Industrial Arts

The Construction class completed a storage shed that was sold to Hansen Custom Farming.  The shed building gave the class the opportunity to go through every aspect of building small structures, including framing, cutting rafters, and coating the structure.  Mr. Mackinson reported that it was a very good group of students to do a project such as this.  Last semester, there were twelve students in the class.  Enrollment for the second semester is currently at 13. Jason has two sections of Woods I, with a total of 23 students.  Last semester, the project was a nightstand.  He was very impressed with the students’ variation of the nightstands, which included trim as well as doors or shelves.  Introduction to Communications is progressing well.  Last year the CAD software was updated to the 2011 version, which proved to be very beneficial in the course.  This semester, the 12 computers will need the CAD updates downloaded on each, though there is no expense connected to the updates.  Last semester, the students participated in a drafting unit, which was quite successful.  Already this semester, some students have requested to do additional drafting, because it was something that they really enjoyed.   Finally, Mr. Mackinson reported on his Home Maintenance class, which has an enrollment of ten students.  They were 
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able to cover many different types of maintenance, including:  drywall, electrical work, refinishing, as well as maintenance on outdoor furniture.  Jason feels as if enrollment in the Industrial Arts classes is solid.  He would, however, like to have more students in the introductory classes.  Last year he had 27, and this year there are 22.  There are actually more sophomores in these classes than freshmen. It is difficult because if the student is required to complete Driver Education or Health, he will often lose him/her during second semester.  It is necessary for the students to complete the introductory level classes first, no matter what their grade level, because they must completed the measurement portions of the class so that they will be prepared to move to the next level.  Mr. Mackinson is in the process of having his CAD Drafting class, Construction, and Advanced Woods and Metal courses approved as dual credit with Parkland College.  The classes would count as “certificate level” only, since the classes are not considered to be transferable to other universities.  All paperwork has been turned into Parkland, and currently he is in the interview process.  Jason said that now that he is in his fourth year of teaching at GCMS, he can tell a tremendous difference in the students’ “buy-in”.  They no longer compare him to the past industrial arts teacher.  He also finds that their listening skills have increased over the years, as well.  

Kathy Novotney, Agriculture


The high school Mechanics and Technology class is currently studying welding.  There are 15 students, enrolled.  One student just joined the class this semester, and has no background in welding.  So that will add to the challenge of the class.  Kathy is confident that there is ample room in the shop for 15 students to weld.  The Introduction to Agriculture class currently has 17 students.  They are studying record keeping, and working on SAE (Supervised Ag. Experience).  Each student will be required to keep a record book for some topic.  In the past, students have done record keeping for livestock, animal and plant science, and even weightlifting.  The purpose is to expose the students to the record keeping that is required in agriculture on a daily basis.  Ag Business just completed a study of the interview process.  Kathy’s father came and interviewed each student in a one-on-one situation so that they could gain interview experience.  They will also be covering taxes, business markets, as well as commodities.  The students will also market a product and track a commodity during the course.  Ag Science is comprised of nine sophomore boys and one junior boy.  This class has been the biggest challenge, not because of curriculum, but because of the maturity level of the students.  Currently, the study centers on poultry and meats, and will transition in a livestock study.  Also covered will be a review of the new meat and poultry requirements from recent USDA regulations.  Also, Kathy will review the new Child Labor Laws, which include such requirements as the age that workers can handle animals, as well as specific requirement such as the age a worker can climb a ladder over six feet tall.  BSAA has an enrollment of 14 students who are all juniors and seniors, except for one sophomore.  Last semester, the bulk of the study was in animal science, and how animals could be compared to humans.  This semester, Ms. Novotney will focus on plant science.  Hands-on 
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lab work will be necessary.  Because of this, Kathy has discussed the need for a greenhouse with Mr. Lindy, and so she is working to get greenhouse information together in order to present a request for the building of one. This is a need that Larry Littlefield discussed during his tenure as the agriculture teacher.  The greenhouse could be utilized by both the ag. department, as well as the science department.  Concerning FFA, this is their busy season.  In the next few months, activities such as:  the FFA Auction, the banquet, as well as a dodge ball tournament will be on the agenda.  This is the first year of the dodge ball tournament, and The GCMS FFA will plan it for other local chapters.  Our FFA will be serving lunch, which will work as a moneymaker for the group.   
Cindy Wade, Home Economics


Introduction to Home Economics has two sections, with a total of 26 students.  This semester, some of the students have moved from one section to the others, due to other schedule changes.  This semester, classes will be constructing either shorts or pants.  Last semester, the classes took part in Operation Santa.  The students were quite interested in the projects that they sewed for others.  They were pleased to find that the article about Operation Santa not only was published in the Gibson City Courier, but in the Bloomington Pantagraph, as well.  The students were able to see the connection between the skills that they acquired in their class, and how they could incorporate them into valuable service learning projects.  The Clothing and Textiles class has nine students enrolled.  The students sewed over 109 Christmas stockings for Operation Santa.  They also made “little britches” for Africa.  The most time-consuming project was the binding and repairing of used blankets for others.  The small class prepared 62 blankets for shipment to those in need.  The Resource Management class is comprised of ten students.  This class has been working through an online gaming system that is provided by the state of Illinois.  Everything that is necessary for economic credit is provided in the program.  Cindy is also aware of another program that she is going to research to see if it would be a valuable tool.  The Foods and Nutrition class has 17 students.  Cindy is finding as time goes on that the students seem to have lower skill levels, as well as little knowledge in the area of foods.  Mrs. Wade now has to begin her lessons at a lower level because many of the students have no background in having balanced meals in their homes.  It is quite obvious that the students do not have access to fruits and vegetables in their home, either.  (The vocational teachers discussed how the national standards have gone from “My Pyramid” to “My Plate”, because students do not comprehend that each meal should have a large percentage of fruits and vegetables, along with protein, grain, and dairy.)  Twenty students comprise the Home Economics Adult Living class.  Eight of the students are boys, and the curriculum covers basic adult living skills that the students would need in they were to live on their own.  The favorite topic for this class continues to be the wedding planning project.  The Child Development class has 20 students enrolled.  Many situations are presented to the students, and problem-solving activities are done in order to determine ways to handle children.  Planning is currently occurring for the preschool, which will last during the first hour for seven or eight weeks, depending on the GCMS schedule.  The preschool invite three and four year olds.  Cindy is always amazed at how she never has difficulty locating children for the 
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preschool.  She hopes to have eight students, though in the past she has had up to 15.  Some attended on alternate days, due to their attendance at a different preschool.  The Home Economics Living Environments class has a curriculum that covers the planning, designing, and budgeting of homes.  There are five students enrolled in this course.  The Food Management course covers appliance use.  Students are required to do a portable appliance demonstration, along with a written paper about the appliance.  The 14 students are divided into groups of four to prepare a breakfast for the other students.  Later, the groups will also plan a dinner that will require a theme and invitations.  The students will have to create a grocery list, using a budget.  The Parenting class has a current enrollment of eight students.  Student discussion on parenting techniques comprises a large portion of this course.  In the future, the students will participate in an online workshop that offers scenarios that parents often encounter.  The workshops will help the students to learn necessary everyday parenting skills.


The committee reviewed the upcoming Eighth Grade visit day at the high school. Some of the vocational teachers will be presenting the course selections to the students, in order to present an awareness of the electives.  
Julie Briney, High School Business and Technology (Report sent in): 

This has been an exciting year for the lab.  Funding allowed purchasing of five v-e) additional iMac computers, which have wireless keyboards and mice.  The students certainly notice these and other fun features.  Microsoft Word/Final Cut Express software is downloaded on all iMacs. Free printers came with the purchase of three of the iMacs, so printing is no longer a challenge.  

Digital Imaging has increased to two sections this year.  Data Management I and Word Processing I are courses students find interesting.  Finding ways to incorporate the latest and more interesting “freeware” or “gadgets” seem to peak their interest. 

Data Management II the students worked in areas of technology they were familiar with, and they were great peer-to-peer tutors for other students that had never explored that area.  Students shared their knowledge on software including: iPhoto, iMovie, Garageband, Audacity, Alice, Prezi, and GameMaker to name a few. 

Web Design continues to teach HTML code to the students.  Students really like to see what happens when they add tag to the code to make fun things happen on their web pages---i.e. snow falling, clocks, comment pages, colors, and a marquee-----more fun happens when they find fun codes!!!

For the Programming Class the students are using the iMacs for the code editors and tutorials. Using an iMac for programming is new to Mrs. Briney, yet so far so good.  The Java editors are very easy to download.

Multi-Media Journalism class continues to video and edit broadcasts for the school to enjoy.  This year, the broadcasts are uploaded to the HSCC/Data3 area so that the Advisory teachers can show the students the broadcast when they are not attending meetings/etc.  She also uploads the broadcasts to a designated Facebook page so students can share the broadcasts with 
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family and friends.   These students also have been publishing a monthly Talon that contains color photographs along with information of interest to the students.  The students have also been creating very imaginative quarterly video projects including a “music” video, an “advertising” video and currently a “how to” video.

Mrs. Briney’s goal is to continue to show students the options of PC/Mac that are available in the lab.  Seeing students that are typically PC users approach an iMac like it is a frightening piece of equipment—and all of a sudden seeing them gravitate back to the iMacs to upload/edit/publish a video on their own is fantastic!  Some students prefer the PC and find and share websites and freeware also. Students also are a great resource for information on Phones, iTouch, netbooks, apps etc.  Julie stated, “As long as students are exploring and sharing their experiences with technology----we ALL WIN!” 

Sara Crawford, Middle School Home Economics (Report sent in): 
The home economics 8th grade mini-course has just started its introduction for the third quarter. Students are currently learning the basic layouts of the kitchen and the names/functions of kitchen utensils. When complete, students will begin to investigate types of foods and how to meal plan for a family.  

Since the introductory home economics classes are set up by quarters, the first quarter class’ curriculum was shortened due to the time constraint; the cooking unit was shortened, as well as their textile/sewing unit. However, the second quarter was longer, so the cooking unit was extended. Both quarters have completed a pillow-sewing project. The students are now able to pick from various pillow patterns and materials that were not previous options for students.  

Sara is currently dabbling with the idea of correlating sewing within her art classes. This idea started when a few 8th graders wanted to work on the machines for a final art project. Since they had learned the basics, the students were able to create an original artwork while utilizing home economics curriculum.

